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STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION MEETING 
August 26, 2020 

 
A regular meeting of the Idaho State Board of Education was held via Zoom 
teleconference on Wednesday, August 26, 2020. Board President Debbie Critchfield 
presided and called the meeting to order at 9:00am (MST). A roll call of members was 
taken.  
 
Present 
Debbie Critchfield, President 
Andy Scoggin*, Vice President 
Kurt Liebich, Secretary 
Dr. Linda Clark  

 
Emma Atchley* 
Shawn Keough 
Dr. Dave Hill  
Sherri Ybarra*, State Superintendent 

 
*Except where noted 
 
Wednesday, August 26, 2020, 9:00 a.m. (MST)  
 
BOARDWORK 

1. Agenda Review / Approval  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Scoggin/Atchley): I move to approve the agenda as posted. A roll call vote 
was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

2. Minutes Review / Approval  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Scoggin/Atchley):  I move to approve the minutes from the June 29, 2020, 
July 9, 2020, July 15, 2020, and August 3, 2020 Special Board meetings, and the 
June 10, 2020 Regular Board meeting minutes. A roll call vote was taken and the 
motion carried 8-0. 
 

3. Rolling Calendar  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Scoggin/Atchley): I move to amend the location for the October 2020 
Regular Board Meeting from Lewis-Clark State College to a videoconference 
originated from the Office of the State Board of Education in Boise and to set 
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August 25-26, 2021 as the date and Idaho State University as the location for the 
August 2021 regularly scheduled Board Meeting. A roll call vote was taken and the 
motion carried 8-0. 
 

4. K-20 Performance Measures  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

  
Board President Critchfield discussed that this informational item is included within the 
Boardwork section of the agenda at each regular Board Meeting to provide an 
opportunity for questions and discussion of the metrics. Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and 
Policy Officer, reminded the Board that the Work Session during the regular October 
Board Meeting has historically been dedicated to reviewing the K-20 Performance 
Measures and the Board’s Strategic Plan.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich inquired if data for the 2019-2020 school year would be 
available for discussion at the regular October Board meeting, and Ms. Bent responded 
that institutions and districts are in the process of submitting their data in advance of the 
regular October Board Meeting. Board President Critchfield added that an item on the 
Planning, Policy and Governmental Affairs agenda pertains to the Board’s mission and 
vision statements, which will be important to consider when discussing the K-20 
Performance Measures during the regular October Board Meeting.  
 
Board Vice President Scoggin stated that it may be beneficial to select one specific 
metric of the K-20 Performance Measures to review at each meeting, in order to prompt 
a more in-depth discussion of that metric rather than a broad overview of the 
performance measures as a whole. Ms. Bent inquired if the Board Members would like 
for this item to remain within Boardwork, or if it should be a standing item on the 
Planning, Policy and Governmental Affairs (PPGA) Committee agenda. Board President 
Critchfield stated that she prefers that the K-20 Performance Measures remain as a 
standing Boardwork item. 
 
Board Secretary Liebich discussed that it may be helpful for the Board and Board Staff 
to identify several significant metrics that will aid in driving priorities for the entire K-20 
system. Board President Critchfield agreed, and stated that the Board may want to 
further emphasize literacy metrics moving forward. Board Member Atchley echoed 
Board President Critchfield’s comments, and stated that literacy should be a primary 
focus for the Board.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  

 
CONSENT  
 

BAHR – SECTION II 
1. Idaho State University – Swire Coca-Cola Pouring Rights Agreement  
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BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by Idaho State University 
to enter into a five-year contract with Swire Coca-Cola with an allowance for no 
more than five further one-year extensions. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 8-0. 
 

2. Idaho State University – Chartwell’s Food Services Agreement  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by Idaho State University 
to enter into a five-year food concession contract with Chartwell’s to provide 
foodservice to Pocatello and Idaho Falls campuses. A roll call vote was taken and 
the motion carried 8-0. 
 

IRSA 
3. Biannual Report of Program Changes Approved by the Executive Director  

 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to accept the biannual report on programs and 
changes approved by the Executive Director. A roll call vote was taken and the 
motion carried 8-0. 
 

4. University of Idaho – Discontinue Master of Arts in Philosophy 
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by University of Idaho to 
discontinue the Master of Arts in Philosophy as presented in Attachment 1. A roll 
call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

5. University of Idaho – Discontinue Master of Science and Master of Education in 
Rehabilitation Counseling and Human Services  

 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by University of Idaho to 
discontinue the Master of Education and Master of Science in Rehabilitation 
Counseling and Human Services degree programs as presented in Attachment 1. 
A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

6. University of Idaho – Discontinue Master of Science in Bioregional Planning and 
Community Design  

 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by University of Idaho to 
discontinue the Master of Science in Bioregional Planning and Community 
Design, joint Master of Science and Juris Doctorate in Bioregional Planning and 
Community Design, Graduate Certificate in Bioregional Planning and Design, and 
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Graduate Certificate in Urban Design as presented in Attachment 1. A roll call vote 
was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

7. University of Idaho – Discontinue Master of Laws Degree  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the request by University of Idaho to 
discontinue the Master of Laws degree program as presented in Attachment 1. A 
roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

8. Graduate Medical Education Committee Appointments  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to appoint Dr. A.J. Weinhold and Dr. Jaren Blake 
to serve on the Graduate Medical Education Committee, each for a five (5) year 
term, effective immediately and expiring on June 30, 2025. A roll call vote was taken 
and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

PPGA 
9. Indian Education Committee Appointments 

 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to appoint Dr. Mary Jane Miles, representing the 
Nez Perce Tribe, to the Indian Education Committee effective immediately and 
expiring June 30, 2023. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

10. Accountability Oversight Committee Appointments  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the reappointment of Julian Duffey to 
the Accountability Oversight Committee for a term of 2 years commencing July 1, 
2020 and ending on June 30, 2022. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 
8-0. 
 
AND  
 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the reappointment of Anne Ritter to 
the Accountability Oversight Committee for a term of 2 years commencing July 1, 
2020 and ending on June 30, 2022. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 
8-0. 
 
AND  
 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the reappointment of Rob Sauer to 
the Accountability Oversight Committee for a term of 2 years commencing July 1, 
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2020 and ending on June 30, 2022. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 
8-0. 
 
AND  
 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the reappointment of Roger Stewart 
to the Accountability Oversight Committee for a term of 2 years commencing July 
1, 2020 and ending on June 30, 2022. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 8-0. 
 

11. Data Management Council Appointments  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the appointment of Dr. Leslie Odom 
as a public postsecondary institution representative for a term commencing 
immediately and ending June 30, 2022. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 8-0. 
 
AND  
 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the appointment of Mr. Kevin 
Whitman to the Data Management Council as the State Department of Education 
representative for a term commencing immediately and ending June 30, 2022. A 
roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

12. Education Opportunity Resource Committee Appointment  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough):  I move to appoint Chris Campbell to the Idaho 
Education Opportunity Resource Committee for a four (4) year term effective 
immediately and expiring on June 30, 2020. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 8-0. 
 

SDE 
13. Curricular Materials Adoption  

 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the recommendation of the Curricular 
Materials Selection Committee to adopt curricular materials and related 
instructional materials for K-12 science, computer science, computer 
applications, and career technical education, as submitted in Attachment 1. A roll 
call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

14. Idaho State University – Educator Preparation Program – Career Technical 
Education – Marketing Technology Education  
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BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to accept the Professional Standards 
Commission recommendation and to conditionally approve Idaho State 
University’s Marketing Technology Education (6-12) degree based career 
technical education program as provided in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken 
and the motion carried 8-0. 
 

15. Teach For America – Educator Preparation Program Review  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to accept the recommendation of the 
Professional Standards Commission to accept the 2019 Teach for America State 
Team Report in Attachments 1 and 2 and extend approval of Teach for America as 
a non-traditional education preparation program. A roll call vote was taken and the 
motion carried 8-0. 
 
PLANNING, POLICY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS  

1. Idaho State University – Annual Progress Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Kevin Satterlee, Idaho State University President, stated that he had hoped to host the 
Board on ISU’s campus for the regular August Board Meeting, and explained that the 
campus’ ballrooms and large meeting spaces are currently occupied by physically 
distanced and masked students. He added that ISU feels fortunate to be able to 
continue to offer quality education to its students in-person and through virtual and 
hybrid methods during the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
President Satterlee outlined several pieces of data regarding ISU’s degree offerings and 
student population, citing that ISU offers 281 degrees, accounts for 75% of health 
science degrees in Idaho, and that 90% of ISU’s student population are Idaho residents. 
ISU’s institutional focus is geared toward several specific themes: the recruitment and 
retention of students, a focus on relationships with students, faculty, staff, and industry 
partners, promoting ISU’s identity and culture by means of branding and strategic 
marketing, and striving to improve efficiency and effectiveness.  
 
President Satterlee stated that the ISU’s full annual report is included within the meeting 
agenda materials, and briefly summarized the institution’s accomplishments during the 
2019-2020 academic year as well as goals for the 2020-2021 academic year as they 
pertain to the institutional focuses listed above:  
 
Recruitment and Retention 
ISU has committed to removing barriers to students success to ensure degree 
completion while improving the go-on rate in southeastern Idaho. During the 2019-2020 
academic year, after conducting a thorough, data-informed analysis of student success 
and retention issues, ISU established the Academic Success and Retention Taskforce. 
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The taskforce will follow a multi-year operational plan to address these issues, with 
initiatives throughout the 2020-2021 academic year that include degree mapping and 
scheduling, program review, leveraging dual enrollment, improvements to residential 
life, and heightened recruiting initiatives.  
 
Focus on Relationships 
President Satterlee stated that ISU has been heavily involved in systemness 
collaboration efforts among Idaho’s eight public institutions of higher education, which 
he discussed in depth later in the meeting during the President’s Leadership Council 
progress report. During the 2019-2020 academic year, ISU strived to strengthen 
industry partnerships and add or modify programs to align with current industry need, 
and this effort will continue as workforce needs evolve. 
 
Promote Identity and Culture 
President Satterlee discussed ISU’s statewide brand-image campaign, which launched 
in 2018, detailing that prior to the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, new student 
applications had increased 15% year-over-year and housing deposits had increased 
14% year-over-year. ISU’s strategic planning efforts encompass the following themes: 
Career Readiness, Relevant Research, Student-Centered, and Health and the Human 
Experience. ISU will continue to continue to tell their story via an ongoing statewide 
marketing campaign, and will engage students, faculty, and industry partners by 
identifying relevant research initiatives and methods to improve employee engagement, 
morale, and culture by means of an Employee Engagement Taskforce. 
 
Efficiency and Effectiveness 
During the last year, ISU has revised its budget based on actual expenses and reduced 
expenditures to match revenue, which resulted in an $11M reduction over the next two 
years.  Additionally, by means of salary savings and an employee furlough program, 
ISU achieved approximately $5M in one-time budget savings for FY2021 in response to 
the budget cuts following the onset of COVID-19 pandemic. President Satterlee stated 
that ISU will complete a thorough program review and prioritization process in the spring 
of 2021, as well as a review of its budget model and scholarship program.  
 
President Satterlee reiterated that ISU’s full annual report is included within the meeting 
agenda materials, and shared his pride in the work that has been done over the last 
year. He added that he is eager to see the initiatives discussed in the annual report 
come to fruition, and made a point to express his gratitude for ISU’s faculty and staff.  
 
Board Vice President Scoggin shared his appreciation for the proactive nature of ISU’s 
strategic planning efforts.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich discussed that the college experience, in general, will look and 
feel differently compared to previous years due to the effects of the COVID-19 
pandemic, and inquired how ISU plans to measure campus culture. President Satterlee 
shared that ISU surveyed its students during their first week of classes to gauge 
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opinions regarding face masks, physical distancing, and communications, and he stated 
that the survey received positive responses from students. He added that students have 
voiced appreciation for the communication from ISU and the attention given to safety 
measures, and that communication with students will be a key point of ISU’s retention 
efforts moving forward.  
 
Board President Critchfield inquired about the general mood on campus as ISU enters 
their second week of the fall semester. President Satterlee stated that it’s great to have 
students back on campus, and that students appear to be optimistic given the safety 
measures that are in place.  
 
Board Member Clark inquired about the percentage of courses that are being delivered 
face-to-face. Laura Woodworth-Ney, Executive Vice President and Provost at ISU, 
stated that 52.9% of classes are being delivered face-to-face, 24.41% are being 
delivered through hybrid and hybrid-flex modes, and 23% are being delivered 
synchronously and asynchronously online.  
 
Matt Freeman, Executive Director, inquired about ISU’s enrollment data. President 
Satterlee stated that ISU has seen a decrease of approximately 3.6% from this time last 
year, but has seen an increase in graduate students. He added that, overall, ISU is 
down 14% for new students, and that that decrease will need to be addressed moving 
forward.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION  

1. Developments in K-12 Education  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Superintendent Ybarra began her update by discussing the status of the $30M in 
Governor’s Coronavirus Financial Advisory Committee (CFAC) funds that were 
allocated to assist with bridging the “digital divide” as districts and charters implement 
blended learning initiatives. She stated that the review committee is working to evaluate 
and approve applications; of the 183 eligible local education agencies (LEAs), 155 have 
applied, and the review committee is working to contact the remaining 28 LEAs who 
have not yet submitted their application. Supt. Ybarra also provided an update on the 
10% State Education Agency Reserve of the Elementary and Secondary School 
Emergency Relief (ESSER) funds, stating that districts are working to draw down their 
allocations of the designated $3.8M.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich inquired about the allocation methodology for the $5M of the 
$30M approved CFAC funds that was reserved to assist districts and charters who have 
greater need in the area of implementing blended learning. Karen Seay, Director of 
Federal Programs for the State Department of Education, stated that an allocation 
methodology for these funds has not been established. Board Member Atchley inquired 
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about what percentage of the funds would need to be distributed by the end of the year, 
and Ms. Seay responded that 100% of the CFAC funds must be distributed by 
December 30, 2020. 
 
Supt. Ybarra discussed the State Department of Education’s efforts to distribute 
Personal Protective Equipment (PPE), stating that thousands of hand sanitizer, face 
masks, and instant-read thermometers have been dispensed to schools statewide. She 
also shared that the State Department of Education is working to distribute face shields, 
and that the Council for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing has clear face masks and face 
shields available upon request.  
 
Supt. Ybarra shared that the State Department of Education is partnering with the Idaho 
Department of Health and Welfare to ensure that families who qualify for free and 
reduced lunch are able to receive Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) 
benefits through the Pandemic Electronic Benefit Transfer (PEBT) program.  
 
The Imagine Learning suite of programs is now available free of charge to districts and 
charters across the state in order to supplement reading programs that LEAs already 
have in place. Supt Ybarra shared that programs are available in the areas of literacy, 
reading, and Spanish, and that Imagine Learning will provide additional professional 
development for districts at no cost. Professional development for educators and 
parents is also available at no cost through several sources that were compiled by the 
State Department of Education’s Content & Curriculum and Teacher Certification staff. 
The resources are intended to assist educators with the transition to blended or online 
learning, and provide parents with a better understanding of online learning as their 
children assimilate to virtual learning practices. Resources are also available in 
conjunction with the Idaho Digital Learning Academy. More information about these 
resources can be found on the State Department of Education’s website.  
 
Supt. Ybarra shared that she is participating in frequent national calls pertaining to the 
pandemic that are hosted by the US Department of Education, as well as weekly calls 
hosted by the White House that provide perspective for what is happening in other parts 
of the country. She discussed the proposed additional federal stimulus bill, known as 
the Health, Economic Assistance, Liability Protection and Schools (HEALS) Act, and 
detailed that, if approved, it could provide another $1B for education. The State 
Department of Education is closely monitoring the status of this Act.  
 
Before concluding her update, Supt. Ybarra shared that the State Department of 
Education recently hosted an orientation event to welcome 23 new school 
superintendents and charter school administrators.  
 
Matt Freeman, Executive Director, recognized Chris Campbell, Chief Technology 
Officer, and his staff for their efforts in collaborating with the State Department of 
Education and the Department of Health and Welfare to make the PEBT possible. Supt. 
Ybarra echoed Mr. Freeman’s comments.  
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There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

2. School Hardship Status  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Superintendent Ybarra discussed that Albion Elementary School requested hardship 
status, as they have done each year since 1999. She outlined that Albion Elementary 
School is a very small school with very low enrollment, and added that the district 
superintendent submits a written request each year to receive hardship status.  
 
Board President Critchfield echoed Supt. Ybarra’s comments about the enrollment 
numbers at Albion Elementary School and stated that she would abstain from the vote 
since the school is in her district; Supt. Ybarra clarified that this item is for informational 
purposes only. Board Member Liebich inquired about how many schools are in hardship 
status across the state, and Supt. Ybarra responded that Albion Elementary School is 
the only one that has been approved for hardship status since she took office in 2014. 
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  

 
3. Minimum Instructional Hours – Waiver  

 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Ybarra/Keough): I move to grant minimum instructional hours waivers 
pursuant to Section 33-12(1)(h), Idaho Code, to those school districts and charter 
schools and number of hours identified in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken 
and the motion carried 8-0. 
 
Superintendent Ybarra discussed that the distribution of state funds for districts and 
charters is based on the average daily attendance for students. Included in Idaho Code, 
the Board is able to waive the minimum number of instructional hours if there are 
district-wide school closures. If approved, the waiver would revise how funds are 
allocated and allow the use of average full-time equivalent enrollment data instead of 
average daily attendance data. With a large number of students participating in blended 
or online learning as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the waiver would allow 
schools to account for students learning remotely for funding distribution. She added 
that 88 schools and charters requested a waiver of minimum number of instructional 
hours after the soft closure that occurred last spring due to the effects of the COVID-19 
pandemic.  
 
Board Member Atchley inquired if there is a plan in place to augment hours at a later 
date to compensate for the hours waived. Supt. Ybarra stated that there is a proposed 
rule included in the Planning, Policy and Governmental Affairs agenda that will address 
this issue. Supt. Ybarra added that the waiver would be effective immediately, and that 
the proposed rule would be returned to the Board after a 21-day comment period before 
being submitted to the legislature as a pending rule for consideration in January.  
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Board Secretary Liebich inquired if the waiver would apply to the 2019-2020 academic 
year or the 2020-2021 academic year, and Supt. Ybarra clarified that the waiver would 
apply to the 2019-2020 academic year.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

4. Employment Referrals and Prevention of Sexual Abuse – Policy Proposal 
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Ybarra/Atchley): I move to approve the policy proposal for employment 
referrals and prevention of sexual abuse, as submitted in Attachment 1 and to 
direct Board staff to bring back the policy through the Board’s committee review 
process for inclusion in the Board’s Governing Policies and Procedures. A roll call 
vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 
Superintendent Ybarra discussed that this item is related to the Every Student 
Succeeds Act (ESSA), which requires that each State Education Agency (SEA) that 
receives federal funding through ESSA approve a sexual abuse policy to assist in the 
protection of students. The policy prohibits the SEA or a Local Education Agency (LEA) 
from providing a recommendation of employment for an employee, contractor, or 
agency that the SEA, LEA, or school, or the individual acting on behalf of the SEA, LEA, 
or schools, knows, or has probable cause to believe, has engaged in sexual misconduct 
with a student or minor in violation of the law.  
 
Supt. Ybarra introduced Dr. Eric Studebaker, Director of Student Engagement for the 
State Department of Education, who echoed Supt. Ybarra’s comments and stated that 
by adopting the policy, Idaho will be in compliance with ESSA guidelines. Board Vice 
President Scoggin inquired if this item replaces an existing policy or if it is a new policy, 
and Dr. Studebaker responded that this is a new policy.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

5. ESSER 10% SEA Reserve Funds – Social Emotional Learning  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Ybarra/Clark): I move to approve the distribution of the $1 million 
ESSER SEA Reserve funds for Social and Emotional Learning as described in 
Option 1. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 
During the June 10, 2020 regular Board Meeting, the Board approved the use of the 
10% State Education Agency Reserve of the Elementary and Secondary School 
Emergency Relief (ESSER) funds, with $1M allocated for professional development and 
supports for social emotional learning. Superintendent Ybarra introduced the item and 
asked Dr. Eric Studebaker, Direct of Student Engagement for the State Department of 
Education, to provide an overview of three proposed options for allocating these funds.  
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Dr. Studebaker discussed that the State Department of Education distributed a survey 
in July to gauge interest in and need for social emotional learning supports and 
resources. He stated that the survey data reflected that 70% of the participating schools 
indicated that they are already engaging in providing social emotional learning 
resources, and preferred that the funding allocation be flexible in order to support their 
continued efforts. He then discussed the three options for fund allocation, which were 
drafted based on the survey feedback:  

 Option 1 – Option 1 would allow all districts to receive funds, which would be 
allocated using a funding formula. With Option 1, each LEA would receive a base 
amount of $2,000.00 and a per pupil amount of $2.025.  

 Option 2 – Option 2 would allocate funds based on a competitive grant process, 
which would increase the allocated amount for selected districts.  

 Option 3 – Option 3 would provide an opt-in program from which districts could 
receive funds and support.  

Supt. Ybarra stated that she suggests Option 1, because it would provide districts with 
maximum flexibility to make decisions for how to most effectively apply the funds. Tracie 
Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, stated that Board Staff also recommend Option 
1, and reiterated that it would provide the most flexibility for districts to meet specific 
needs.  
 
Board Member Atchley agreed, discussing that districts have unique needs and that it 
would be wise to distribute funds widely across the state. Board Secretary Liebich 
echoed Board Member Atchley’s comments, adding that the magnitude of the need that 
has surfaced since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic is far greater than the 
resources that are available, and that it would be best to allow school districts to have 
flexibility to meet local needs. Board Member Clark also agreed, and stated that 
Governor Little’s K-12 Emergency Council heard many concerns statewide about social 
emotional learning, and that it is important to make the funds available in a fair and 
equitable manner.  
 
Board Vice President Scoggin inquired if Option 1 would provide districts with enough 
funds to make a difference, and if there are any accountability measures in place to 
track spending once the funds are distributed to the districts. Supt. Ybarra responded 
that, with budget cuts in mind, districts are eager to receive any funds available to 
address their needs. Dr. Studebaker added that Option 1 was preferred by 35% of the 
districts that responded to the survey, and that flexibility is the districts’ main priority. 
Supt. Ybarra also added that districts must have a spending plan for any federal funds 
that are distributed.  
 
Board President Critchfield shared her appreciation for the Board and for Supt. Ybarra’s 
staff for championing this initiative.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

6. Idaho Science Content Standards – Technical Correction  
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BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Ybarra/Atchley): I move to rescind the vote taken at the June 10, 2020 
Board Meeting to approve the technical correction to the Idaho Science Content 
Standards. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 
Superintendent Ybarra introduced the item and reminded the Board of the action taken 
during the June 10, 2020 regular Board Meeting to remove the supporting content from 
the Idaho Science Content Standards. Following this action, members of the public 
voiced concern for the way the supporting content was removed. Supt. Ybarra stated 
that the Board should go through the rule making process to remove the supporting 
content if the supporting content was originally added through the rule making process. 
She stated that her staff has raised this issue with the Office of the Attorney General, 
who recommended rescinding the action taken during the June 10, 2020 regular Board 
meeting, and sending the item back to the review committee before going through the 
rule making process.  
 
Board President Critchfield echoed Supt. Ybarra’s comments, adding that this action 
was different than the action taken in regard to the supporting content for the English 
language arts and math standards, and that this action is appropriate for the Board to 
take. Board Member Atchley asked for clarification on the item, inquiring if the issue is 
with the process and not a question of the standards themselves. Supt. Ybarra outlined 
that the supporting content provides teaching examples, and that the general opinion of 
the public is to go through the rule making process to remove the supporting content if 
that is the method in which the supporting content was initially added.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

7. Emergency Provisional Certificates  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Ybarra/Keough): I move to accept the recommendation of the 
Professional Standards Commission to issue a one-year emergency provisional 
certificate for Harry Lowenthal to teach World Language – Spanish K-12 in the 
Teton School District #401 as provided herein for the 2019-2020 school year. A roll 
call vote was taken and the motion carried 8-0. 
 
Superintendent Ybarra introduced the item, stating that it was moved from the Consent 
agenda to the regular State Department of Education agenda, and asked Lisa Colon-
Durham, Director of Certification and Professional Standards for the State Department 
of Education, to provide background information.  
 
The Board approved revised procedures for evaluating emergency provisional 
certification requests during the regular August 2019 Board Meeting. Ms. Colon Durham 
explained that the provisional certificate referenced in this item falls within the exception 
that was approved at that meeting. The exception states that the Professional 
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Standards Commission (PSC) shall review emergency provisional certificate 
applications for the current academic year no later than the regularly scheduled January 
PSC meeting, and present recommendations to the Board no later than the regular April 
Board Meeting. If a local education agency loses a staff member after the January PSC 
meeting, the emergency certificate application may be reviewed at the next regularly 
scheduled PSC meeting, and then brought before the Board for consideration at the 
next regularly scheduled Board Meeting.  
 
Ms. Colon-Durham explained that, in the case of this item, the teacher resigned on 
January 15, 2020 with an end date of January 23, 2020, which was after the January 
PSC meeting. The new teacher filling the vacated position was hired February 10, 2020, 
and, due to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic, there were delays in the submittal 
and receipt of the emergency provisional certification application. The deadline for the 
April PSC meeting was in March, and was missed, so this particular application was 
considered at the June PSC meeting. Ms. Colon-Durham stated that the PSC 
recommends approval of this emergency provisional certificate.  
 
Board Member Clark that it would be beneficial for the Board to examine the provisions, 
and stated that she was uncomfortable with approving a certificate for an individual 
when the academic year is already complete. Ms. Colon-Durham responded that the 
PSC would be glad to share the provisions for the Board to review, and would be willing 
to consider any recommendations for revision. Supt. Ybarra and Board President 
Critchfield discussed that it would be appropriate for the Board to examine the 
provisions and timeline and consider any necessary revisions. Supt. Ybarra stated that 
she will bring recommendations before the Board during the regular October Board 
Meeting.  
 
Board Member Keough echoed Board Member Clark’s concerns, and added that while 
the district did not submit their request in a timely manner, the PSC has reviewed the 
application and made their recommendation, and the Board should trust that 
recommendation. Board Member Atchley discussed that there has been previous 
discussion of emergency provisional certificate applications being submitted directly to 
the Board for approval, and shared that she felt the PSC should continue to receive and 
review the applications.   
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
At this time, the Board recessed for 8 minutes, returning at 10:45am (MST).  
 
PLANNING, POLICY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS  
 

2. Idaho Public Television – Annual Report 
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  
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Ron Pisaneschi, General Manager of Idaho Public Television, presented the annual 
report for IPTV, stating that the full presentation is included within the meeting agenda 
materials and noting that the presentation contains several video links for IPTV content 
that has been produced during the past year. Mr. Pisaneschi discussed IPTV’s focus on 
its mission statement as well as three strategic goals: position content and services on 
all new digital platforms, enhance local productions, and increase educational services 
and partnerships.  
 
IPTV has added several new digital platforms within the last year, including live streams 
of Idaho & Kids channels on YouTube TV, a live stream to IdahoPTV.org and the PBS 
app, and the Outdoor Idaho YouTube channel. Mr. Pisaneschi shared that more than 
500,000 viewers tune into IPTV programming each week, with an average of 29.5 hours 
per week via broadcast television and 8.5 hours per week online.  
 
In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, IPTV launched several initiatives and 
enhanced partnerships with other agencies in order to provide educational opportunities 
for students and accessible information for all Idahoans. In collaboration with the State 
Department of Education and Idaho for Business for Education, IPTV enhanced its 
“Classroom IDAHO” platform to feature Idaho teachers presenting lessons from their 
homes for grades 3-6, and archived these recordings on IdahoPTV.org. IPTV also built 
a dedicated website for virtual education resources, enhanced pre-K – grade 2 
resources via the PBS Kids Channel, and hosted special programming for grades 7-12. 
These initiatives continued throughout the summer and will continue into fall to support 
distance education and schools transition to reopening efforts.   
 
Mr. Pisaneschi outlined IPTV’s FY2021 appropriated funding, which is graphically 
represented within the meeting agenda materials. He also discussed challenges that 
IPTV is currently addressing, including the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic, funding 
concerns, and succession planning.  
 
Board Member Clark and Board President Critchfield shared their appreciation for 
IPTV’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic and the continued support and resources it 
has provided for students in the transition to remote and blended learning. Board 
Secretary Liebich echoed these comments and inquired if any data is available for how 
widely “Classroom IDAHO” and other educational programing has been used. Mr. 
Pisaneschi responded that data is not available yet, but it is estimated that between 
300-3,000 people tune in to “Classroom IDAHO” during any given broadcast.  
 
Matt Freeman, Executive Director, inquired if programming during the fall will be 
accessible through IPTV’s website rather than YouTube, and Mr. Pisaneschi responded 
that there will be a private link for YouTube that will not be available for the general 
public without registering through IPTV.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
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3. Career Technical Education – Annual Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Dr. Clay Long, Division of Career Technical Education (CTE) Administrator, provided an 
annual report for CTE. In relation to the COVID-19 pandemic, he discussed that the 
Board waived Workplace Readiness Skills Assessment (WRA) and Technical Skills 
Assessment (TSA) requirements in the spring. Dr. Long shared that he would provide 
an overview of workgroup recommendations, division accomplishments, and 
organizational restructuring.  Dr. Long began his presentation, which can be found 
within the meeting agenda materials, by discussing that CTE aims to provide a talent 
pipeline for Idaho’s businesses.  
 
Dr. Long shared that the workgroup recommendations were divided into two different 
categories, program management and program execution, with further 
recommendations for implementation through Board policy revisions and changes within 
the division. In terms of organizational structure, the CTE Advisory Council will meet 
quarterly to assess CTE from a statewide lens, and has representation from each of the 
regional CTE committees. Dr. Long also discussed the division’s efforts pertaining to 
management and communication, and shared that CTE has improved the frequency of 
communication, increased stakeholder involvement in decision-making, and increased 
secondary and postsecondary collaboration. CTE has also recently launched a new 
website, which includes a resource portal for CTE educators, as well as a statewide 
campaign to highlight career technical education.  
 
CTE has increased its efforts to align with workforce needs by providing maximum 
flexibility to districts and streamlining the process for identifying demand-driven 
programs. In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, CTE has supported efforts to 
transition programs to online and hybrid delivery methods, including professional 
development initiatives for teachers, and has also supported shared delivery methods 
for rural districts.  
 
Dr. Long discussed several of CTE’s accomplishments from the past year, including the 
approval of the division’s Perkins V state plan in June and more than 11,000 “SkillStack” 
badges being earned during the 2019-2020 academic year. CTE has also restructured 
the division, grouping staff into the areas of educator services, program services, and 
administration. Dr. Long also shared that Senate Bill 1329, which was passed during the 
2020 Legislative Session, has aided in addressing workgroup recommendations in the 
areas of transferring industry experience to education and recognizing secondary 
education in transferring to postsecondary education. The bill also provided clarification 
on the $3,000 limited occupational certification stipend.  
 
Dr. Long discussed several challenges that CTE has faced, including limited availability 
for program growth, program delivery in rural and remote areas, postsecondary 
enrollment, and educator recruitment and retention. Board Secretary Liebich inquired 
about funding for program development, and asked if there has been any discussion of 
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eliminating programs in favor of funding new programs as workforce needs continue to 
evolve. Dr. Long responded that, in the past, CTE has not phased out programs in the 
past, and added that funding is ongoing once a program is approved.  
 
Dr. Long also discussed several challenges that are related to the COVID-19 pandemic, 
mainly focusing on secondary, postsecondary, and adult program delivery, as well as 
program delivery within the Center for New Directions and in the Workforce Training 
Centers. CTE has received $1.7M from the Governor’s Emergency Education Relief 
(GEER) fund to assist in providing resources for educators as programs have 
transitioned to online and hybrid delivery methods. Board President Critchfield stated 
that over the past several months, the Board has discussed fall reopening and how 
schools should approach in-person learning, and added that the Board has emphasized 
that CTE programs should continue hands-on instruction if at all possible. Dr. Long 
echoed these comments and discussed that the division is encouraging schools to 
share their best practices so that other schools can apply the same methods. Board 
Secretary Liebich shared that it is important for districts to remain flexible in order to 
provide learning opportunities for students in a safe manner, and emphasized that the 
COVID-19 pandemic has forced educators to think about how to deliver content in a 
different way. 
 
To end his report, Dr. Long discussed CTE’s priorities for 2021, which include 
strengthening their commitment to customer services, being responsive to state and 
local workforce needs, expanding access in rural and remote areas, supporting and 
advancing middle school programs, and focusing on the CTE educator pipeline. Board 
Member Clark shared her appreciation for the large amount of work that has been 
completed by the division in a short amount of time in order to address the work group’s 
recommendations.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

4. Idaho Digital Learning Academy – Annual Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Cheryl Charlton, Idaho Digital Learning Academy (IDLA) Superintendent, Ryan 
Gravette, IDLA Director of Technology, and Will Goodman, IDLA Director of District 
Programs, provided an annual report for IDLA, which offers online and virtual education 
for elementary, middle school, and high school students throughout Idaho. IDLA also 
provides online courses and technology services to all Idaho schools and charters, and 
maintains partnerships with the Idaho Legislature, the State Board of Education, the 
Idaho Association of School Administrators, the Idaho School Boards Association, the 
Idaho Education Technology Association, the Idaho Education Association, the Idaho 
Association of School Business Officials, and many others. 
 
Mr. Gravette discussed IDLA’s partnership with the Idaho Rural Education Association 
and the National Rural Education Association, which have been instrumental in 
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providing educational opportunities and access to career pathways that are unique to 
rural areas throughout the state. He also shared that IDLA has established several 
postsecondary partnerships that provide dual credit opportunities in collaboration with 
industry leaders in the areas of app development, entrepreneurship, education field 
experience, and science and aerospace.  IDLA also provides several pathway 
partnerships which allow students to complete programs with a certification or 
endorsement, including a cybersecurity pathway, a general education matriculation 
(GEM) pathway, pre-service student teacher placements, and soft skill workplace 
training modules in conjunction with the Idaho Workforce Development Council.  
 
Mr. Gravette discussed the importance of quality in IDLA’s educational programs, and 
outlined that IDLA is involved with the Virtual Learning Leadership Alliance as well as 
Quality Matters, which establish the National Standards for Quality Online Learning. He 
also discussed IDLA’s cybersecurity efforts that keep student data secure.  
 
Mr. Goodman discussed IDLA’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic, sharing that 
IDLA launched their “eDay 2020” webpage in the spring, which houses resources for 
parents, students, and teachers in the areas of parent-directed learning, teacher-
directed distance learning, and a webinar archive that assists with preparing teachers to 
utilize online learning methods to facilitate learning for their students. IDLA’s site 
coordinators have assisted with supporting students remotely and provided live support 
through the IDLA website. Over the summer, IDLA continued to provide support for 
districts through online content in the areas of professional development for educators, 
student safety and wellbeing, and internet safety. IDLA also sought employee donations 
for students in need.  
 
Moving into the fall semester, IDLA will continue to offer online education opportunities 
for students and support for parents and teachers, and will launch programs for K-6 
students in the areas of math and English language arts. IDLA is also partnering with 
the Idaho School Boards Association to provide virtual training for local school boards 
that will allow the continuation of virtual meetings and remote professional development. 
Mr. Goodman shared that IDLA has also expanded its course catalog to support the use 
of IDLA’s curriculum content in various learning management systems. IDLA has seen a 
400% increase in enrollment compared to last year.  
 
Matt Freeman, Executive Director, inquired about the number of students who are 
enrolled in Advanced Placement (AP) and dual credit courses through IDLA. Mr. 
Gravette responded that enrollment in and demand for dual credit is typically higher 
than that of AP, but the demand for both types of courses has increased this year. He 
estimated that, cumulatively, there are approximately 80% of students enrolled in dual 
credit and 20% enrolled in AP.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich shared his appreciation for IDLA’s work, particularly in 
response to the COVID-19 pandemic, and reiterated his concern regarding the “digital 
divide” in Idaho. Board President Critchfield echoed these comments, and Board 
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Member Clark shared her appreciation for the professional development and training 
opportunities that were provided for teachers throughout the spring and summer.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

5. Indian Education Committee – Progress Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Board Member Clark introduced the item and stated that Dr. Yolanda Bisbee, Executive 
Director of Tribal Relations at the University of Idaho and Chair of the Idaho Indian 
Education Committee, Dr. Leslie Webb, Vice President for Student Affairs and 
Enrollment Management at Boise State University, and Johanna Jones, Coordinator of 
the Office of Indian Education for the State Department of Education, would provide the 
annual progress report for the Indian Education committee (IIEC).  
 
Dr. Bisbee outlined that the IIEC is comprised of representatives of the Coeur d’Alene, 
Kootenai, Nez Perce, Shoshone-Bannock, and Shoshone Paiute Tribes, as well as 
representatives of K-12, two-year, and four-year institutions. She discussed that the 
IIEC’s updated strategic plan is being finalized, and shared that the plan outlines two 
main goals, with the proposed additional of a third goal:  

1. American Indian Academic Excellence – Ensure Idaho’s American Indian 
students are afforded educational opportunities on an equitable basis, and 
provide resources that promote and support an increase in the educational 
attainment among American Indian students.  

2. Culturally Relevant Pedagogy – Ensure Idaho K-20 educational institutions will 
provide all educators with indigenous scholarship to recognize the distinct, 
unique knowledge and heritage of Idaho’s American Indians.  

3. College and Career Readiness – Ensure public education systems are in 
alignment to support the knowledge and skills necessary to pursue a successful 
life after high school.  

 
Dr. Bisbee also discussed the IIEC’s accomplishments in regard to the strategic plan in 
the areas of content standards, initial certification, postsecondary accessibility, and 
increased representation on statewide committees.  
 
Ms. Jones provided an overview of K-12 Indian education in Idaho, including the student 
demographic data of American Indian students within several districts. She noted that 
30% or greater of the Plummer-Worley, Lapwai, Pocatello, Blackfoot, and Chief Tahgee 
school districts’ student populations are American Indian.  
 
Dr. Webb provided a comparison of Go On rates for the districts listed above, focusing 
on students within 12 months of high school graduation and noting the percentage of 
American Indian/Alaska Native students within that group. She also highlighted the 
percentage of participation in advanced opportunities for these demographics. The 
graphical representation of this data can be found within the meeting agenda materials.  
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Ms. Jones discussed the amount of American Indian faculty and staff members at 
Idaho’s two-year and four-year institutions. She noted that the data presented in the 
agenda materials is based purely on self-identification, and stated that there is room for 
growth in the number of American Indian educational leaders in Idaho. Ms. Jones also 
presented a graph outlining the number of  American Indian students participating in 
career technical education, dual credit, non-degree seeking, and degree seeking 
programs within the four-year and two-year institutions.  
 
Dr. Bisbee concluded the report by reiterating that the IIEC’s goal is to ensure that all 
American Indian students in Idaho are afforded equitable options based on several 
tenets:  

 Have opportunities to achieve the highest possible standards, and the best 
possible qualifications for the next stages of their life and education 

 Alignment of policies, procedures, and curricula that develops a sense of 
personal and cultural identity that is confident, receptive, and respectful towards 
all identities 

 Model knowledge understandings, and skills to successfully participate in society 
as a contributing citizen  

 
Board Secretary Liebich inquired if benchmark data pertaining to Go On rates is 
available from other states and tribes. Dr. Bisbee discussed that data from other states 
is comparable to Idaho’s numbers, with the exception of Montana, which boasts a 
rigorous K-20 Indian education system as well as several tribal higher education 
institutions. Board Member Clark shared her appreciation for the IIEC’s continued 
progress toward its goals, as well as Dr. Bisbee’s leadership as the committee chair. 
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

6. President’s Leadership Council – Progress Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Board Member Clark introduced the item and stated that Kevin Satterlee, Idaho State 
University President, was recently reelected as the Chair of the President’s Leadership 
Council (PLC). The PLC leverages the unique mission and strengths of each of Idaho’s 
public institutions of higher education to respond to community, state, and regional 
needs. President Satterlee outlined that the PLC progress report would provide an 
update on the PLC’s major initiatives in order to receive feedback and direction from the 
Board. President Satterlee outlined that the PLC’s major initiatives include alignment 
with the Huron recommendations, system academic collaboration, and the development 
of a higher education funding formula.  
 
The Huron Recommendations only apply to the four, four-year institutions. President 
Satterlee first discussed the recommendations pertaining to spans of control and 
generalist positions, and shared the Idaho’s four-year institutions have reduced the 
span of control issue by 122 positions. Overall, within the last year, 348.04 positions 
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have been reduced, resulting in nearly $30M in savings as a result of permanent 
position eliminations. President Satterlee discussed that each of the institutions may 
prioritizing optimizing workforce structure moving forward in an effort to begin planning 
for possible transitions to cloud-based enterprise resource planning (ERP) systems. He 
outlined that intra-institution workforce optimization for middle-management could yield 
a savings of $4.1M-$11.3M, and the intra-institution workforce optimization for functional 
support staff could yield a savings of $4.6M-$8.4M. Board President Critchfield inquired 
how the potential savings could be reinvested within each institution, and Dr. Cynthia 
Pemberton, Lewis-Clark State College President, responded that the savings are 
currently being utilized in an effort to compensate for lost revenue that has occurred as 
a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. Scott Green, University of Idaho President, and Dr. 
Marlene Tromp, Boise State University President, echoed these comments, and added 
that their institutions have also utilized the savings to compensate for the deficit.  
 
President Satterlee then discussed the recommendations pertaining to workforce 
sharing, and stated that the PLC has examined institutional functions to determine 
which areas would be good candidates for workforce sharing. The PLC determined that 
internal audit, risk management, and purchasing are all institutional functions where 
workforce sharing would be beneficial, and President Satterlee discussed that workforce 
sharing these areas would be beneficial and manageable for the system. The PLC also 
discussed potential governance and delivery mechanisms for the proposed workforce 
sharing, and identified that a build-out of staff in the Office of the State Board of 
Education or leveraging one institution as a service provider would be the most effective 
methods. President Satterlee stated that the PLC prefers the model that leverages one 
institution as a service provider, and a detailed structure of the proposed model can be 
found within the meeting agenda materials.  
 
Board Member Atchley inquired if the institutions would feel comfortable sharing 
information with an auditor in a situation regarding misconduct for fraud, knowing that 
that information could possibly be shared with other institutions. President Satterlee 
shared that he is confident that the institutions would be able to develop a level of trust 
that would be needed if workforce sharing practices are implemented. President Green 
echoed these comments and shared that UI has various points of contact for sensitive 
issues, and added that resources at institutions across the state can be valuable to one 
another. 
 
Board Vice President Scoggin and Board Secretary Liebich discussed possible logistical 
options for workforce sharing. Board President Critchfield stated that the System 
Optimization group, which is a separate subcommittee of the Board, should meet offline 
with the PLC in order to explore options for possible workforce sharing for audit, risk 
management, and purchasing and to discuss the situation at a more in-depth level. 
Board Member Atchley inquired how these positions would be funded if they are moved 
to the Office of the State Board of Education, and President Satterlee responded that it 
is assumed that current institutional operating budgets will fund the positions initially, 
and that an implementation plan will be needed.  
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President Satterlee discussed the PLC’s work regarding system academic collaboration, 
particularly in the areas of revisions to Board Policy III.Z., a joint cybersecurity program, 
dual enrollment, and “Idaho Online”. Board Policy III.Z outlines statewide institutional 
responsibilities based on geographic region, and the PLC has recommended revisions 
to the policy in order to promote better system-wide collaboration. The PLC hopes to 
present a first reading of the policy to the Board during the regular December Board 
Meeting.  
 
President Green discussed that the PLC has also collaborated to establish and expand 
a joint cybersecurity program which would utilize the resources of each of Idaho’s eight 
public institutions of higher education. The PLC is conducting a needs assessment to 
determine what will be necessary in terms of facilities, funding, and staffing, and 
Presidents Satterlee, Tromp, and Green met with Idaho National Laboratory to discuss 
routes forward for research partnerships and cybersecurity programming. President 
Green shared that the PLC partnered with the Office of the State Board of Education to 
write a funding briefing, and were successful in receiving $1M to assist with developing 
the curriculum; the amount to be expended is now $950,000, taking the 5% holdback 
into account.  
 
President Satterlee provided an update on the PLC’s initiative to review the state’s dual 
enrollment program in order to leverage dual enrollment as a recruiting tool for Idaho’s 
higher education system and increase students’ speed of progress toward a degree. A 
work group was formed to focus on this initiative, and is currently conducting a SWOT 
analysis of Idaho’s advanced opportunities. The work group will present 
recommendations to the PLC by October 2020, and will highlight possible programmatic 
improvements to Idaho’s dual enrollment program.  
 
Referencing an update that was presented during the August 24, 2020 Special Board 
Meeting, Dr. Pemberton discussed the proposed digital campus known as “Idaho 
Online”. The platform would prompt collaboration among the institutions in order to 
provide online courses, programs, and student services in a “one stop shop” format. Dr. 
Rick Aman, College of Eastern Idaho President, reiterated that the entirety of the PLC is 
supportive of the proposed platform. He also discussed the role that the two-year 
institutions will play in this program, outlining that the community colleges aim to provide 
an opportunity to complete an associate’s degree before transferring to a four-year 
institution, as well as workforce training programs. Dr. Aman stated that the platform will 
allow students to access courses, programs, and student services regardless of their 
location. Dr. Jonathan Lashley, Assistant Chief Academic Officer, echoed these 
comments, and discussed the importance of providing equitable, accessible education 
throughout the state.  
 
The PLC is also working to determine a higher education funding formula that provides 
sustainable and predictable funding for core university functions including instruction, 
students support, and facility needs while incentivizing collaboration among the 
institutions. Two proposed models are currently being discussed by the PLC, which will 

http://www.boardofed.idaho.gov/


 

 
STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

650 W. State Street • P. O. Box 83720 • Boise, ID 83720-0037 
208/334-2270 • FAX: 208/334-2632 

23 www.boardofed.idaho.gov  
 

be analyzed and refined before being presented to the Board during the regular October 
Board Meeting.  
 
Lastly, President Satterlee discussed that the PLC is working to maintain 
communication and coordination between the PLC, the Board, and the Board 
committees. Board Member Clark noted that it will be important to consider drafting a 
PLC update for the legislature in order to report on progress regarding the Huron 
recommendations.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
At this time, the Board recessed for 25 minutes, returning at 1:45pm (MST).  
 
Board Member Atchley left the meeting at 1:20pm (MST).  
 

7. STEM School Designation Standards Update   
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Hill): I move to approve the request by the Idaho STEM Action 
Center Board to amend the STEM School Designation standards as provided in 
Attachment 1, effective in 2021. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0. 
Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Board Member Clark introduced the item and asked Board Member Hill, who serves as 
the Board of Education representative on the STEM Action Center Board, to provide 
background information on the item. Board Member Hill discussed that the STEM 
Designation Standards, which the Board previously approved, have been expanded and 
that it is necessary for the Board to approve the revised standards. He added that the 
standards have not been fundamentally changed, but have been expanded and 
reorganized.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

8. Petition for Declaratory Ruling  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Scoggin): I move to deny the Petition for Declaratory Rulings 
submitted by Petitioner Karen McGee and authorize the Board President to 
execute the Final Order included in Attachment 2. A roll call vote was taken and the 
motion carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and Superintendent Ybarra were absent from voting.  
 
Jenifer Marcus, Deputy Attorney General, discussed that on June 29, 2020, the Office 
of the State Board of Education received a petition requesting that the Board issue 
declaratory rulings pursuant to the Idaho Administrative Procedures Act. She detailed 
that the petition concerns the actions of an employee of the National Association of 

http://www.boardofed.idaho.gov/


 

 
STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

650 W. State Street • P. O. Box 83720 • Boise, ID 83720-0037 
208/334-2270 • FAX: 208/334-2632 

24 www.boardofed.idaho.gov  
 

Charter School Authorizers (NACSA) who allegedly extended an opportunity to an 
employee of the Idaho Public Charter School Commission (IPCSC) to apply for contract 
work with NACSA while or after NACSA performed a “formative evaluation” of the 
IPCSC). The petition does not allege that any IPCSC employee acted inappropriately or 
in violation of state law or Board Policy.  
 
Ms. Marcus discussed that the Board does not have statutory authority or order or 
recommend that a third party not employed by an institution or agency under the 
governance of the Board be investigated for offering an IPCSC employee an opportunity 
to apply for employment. Additionally, there is no allegation that the IPCSC employee 
accepted the offer or committed any ethical violations, and Board Staff recommended 
that the petitioner’s request for declaratory rulings be denied and that the Board enter 
the proposed final order, which is included within the meeting agenda materials.  
 
Board Vice President Scoggin asked to state for the record that the Board is not making 
any statements about the merit of the request itself, but rather clarifying that the Board 
does not have the authority in this matter.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
Superintendent Ybarra rejoined the meeting at 1:52pm (MST).  
 

9. K-20 Education Strategic Plan – Mission and Vision 
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Keough): I move to approve the Mission and Vision Statements as 
provided in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. 
Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, discussed that this item is the product of 
the Work Session during the Board’s May Retreat, which included a facilitated 
discussion led by David Barkan of David Barkan Consulting. Ms. Bent outlined that the 
final versions of the revised mission and vision statements were drafted in conjunction 
with Mr. Barkan, Board President Critchfield, and Matt Freeman, Executive Director. 
She stated that the approved revisions would be included in the K-20 Strategic Plan, 
which will be discussed in depth during the regular December Board Meeting. Board 
President Critchfield discussed that while Mr. Barkan, Mr. Freeman, and herself 
collaborated to draft the mission and vision statements after the May Retreat, the 
revised versions should be considered the work of the Board.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich inquired about the inclusion of the Board’s core values, which 
were also discussed during the May Retreat, and Ms. Bent responded that the Board 
would be approving the redlined version of the mission and vision statements and core 
values, which is included within the agenda meeting materials.  
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There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

10. Board Policy I.O. Data Management Council – First Reading  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Liebich): I move to approve the second reading of Board Policy 
I.O. Data Management Council as presented in Attachment 1. This motion was 
amended, as reflected below.  
 
M/S (Clark/Liebich): I move to approve the first reading of Board Policy I.O. 
Data Management Council as presented in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken 
and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting. 
 
Board Member Clark introduced the item and shared that it was briefly discussed during 
a recent Special Board Meeting. Because the State Department of Education’s (SDE) 
Technology Services staff has transitioned to the Office of the State Board of Education 
(OSBE), it is proposed that the membership should be revised to include two 
representatives from OSBE, one representative from the SDE, and, at the committee’s 
request, one at-large member from a beneficial representative group. 
 
Superintendent Ybarra inquired about the reasoning for adding an at-large member 
from OSBE, and Board Member Clark clarified that the at-large position is not a 
representative of OSBE. She stated that the OSBE representatives are Dr. Cathleen 
McHugh, Chief Research Officer and Chair of the Data Management Council, and one 
of the Technology Services staff members that was transitioned from SDE to OSBE. 
Ms. McHugh discussed that the Data Management Council has considered the addition 
of an at-large member in the past, and mentioned the recent addition of charter school 
representation. An at-large member would allow the Data Management Council to 
encompass a wider variety of experience. 
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

11. Board Policy IV.E. Career Technical Education – Certification – First Reading 
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Clark/Liebich): I move to approve the first reading of Board Policy IV.E. 
Division of Career Technical Education as provided in Attachment 1. A roll call 
vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Dr. Clay Long, Division of Career Technical Education (CTE) Administrator, discussed 
that the item is in response to a request to identify within Board Policy that fire service 
training falls under CTE’s responsibility. If approved, the motion would effectively move 
fire service training under CTE’s management and administration rather than that of the 
College of Eastern Idaho.  
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There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 

12. 2021 Proposed Legislation  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Scoggin): I move to approve the proposed legislation in 
substantial conformance to the form provided in Attachments 2 through 4 and to 
authorize the Executive Director to make additional changes as necessary as the 
legislation moves forward through the legislative process. A roll call vote was taken 
and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, discussed that this item outlines the 
legislative ideas that that Board approved during the regular June Board Meeting and 
reflects the ideas that have been selected by the Governor, through to Division of 
Financial Management, to move forward in the legislative process. Ms. Bent provided a 
brief overview of the four items that would be moving forward, and shared that detailed 
information for each of the ideas is included within the meeting agenda materials: 
 

1. Amend Section 33-1001, Idaho Code – definitions related to the Career Ladder, 
and Amend Section 33-1201A, Idaho Code – clarify compact reference, 
“compact state other than Idaho” for endorsements tied to the Career Ladder 
(Ms. Bent noted that this idea was originally two related items that were 
combined.) 

2. Literacy Intervention – amend existing literacy intervention statutory requirements 
to move to a single chapter of Idaho Code and update language based on Our 
Kids, Idaho’s Future Task Force recommendations 

3. Community College Tuition Cap – remove maximum dollar amount and lower 
maximum percentage increase 

 
Board Member Keough inquired about the development method for the new language to 
be included, and Ms. Bent responded that the language was drafted by Board Staff in 
collaboration with Governor Little’s staff.  
 
Matt Freeman, Executive Director, noted that the Board would be approving the 
proposed legislation in substantial conformance while giving him the authority to make 
additional revisions as necessary. He added that upon Board approval, the ideas would 
go out for public comment from stakeholders.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

13. IDAPA 08.02.01 – High School Equivalency Certificate – Fee Waiver  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Keough): I move to approve the request by the Division of Career 
Technical Education and to waive the high school equivalency certificate 
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processing fee established in IDAPA 08.02.01.250 for FY2021. A roll call vote was 
taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Dr. Clay Long, Division of Career Technical Education (CTE) Administrator, discussed 
that this item is a request for a waiver for the $10.00 processing fee for high school 
equivalency certificates. Molly Valceschini, State Coordinator of Adult Education, 
echoed Dr. Long’s comments and added that CTE’s General Education Development 
(GED) testing services will be utilizing “Parchment” to process high school equivalency 
certificates, and there is no longer a need for the fee.  
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 

14. Temporary/Proposed Rule - IDAPA 08.02.01 – Proposed Rule – Average Daily 
Attendance – Enrollment Reporting   

 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Ybarra): I move to approve the temporary and proposed rule 
amendments establishing enrollment full-time equivalencies reporting, as 
submitted in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. 
Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, discussed that as a result of the passing 
of House Bill 293 during the 2019 Legislative Session, the Board approved a temporary 
rule that identified how full-time equivalent (FTE) enrollment would be reported. The 
approval of this item would signify that the rule would be put forward as a proposed rule. 
Ms. Bent outlined the revisions to the FTE reporting language, which are noted within 
the meeting agenda materials in Attachment 1. The most significant difference between 
this rule and the rule responded last year is the consideration of the effects of the 
COVID-19 pandemic. Ms. Bent discussed that this revision would allow for FTE 
reporting to include students who are attending school via an online or hybrid model. 
 
Tim Hill, Associate Deputy Superintendent for the State Department of Education, 
reiterated Ms. Bent’s summary of the proposed revisions. Mr. Hill stated that Attachment 
1 would continue to provide an equitable method for determining funding, regardless of 
the mode of instruction. The methodology outlined in Attachment 1, based on the 
FY2020 FTE enrollment reporting, is estimated to increase overall funding to Idaho 
public schools through the addition of 2,000 full-time equivalent students. This 
temporary and proposed rule would also reduce or eliminate the need for the impacted 
attendance provision. Mr. Hill added that the legislature would have the opportunity to 
make further amendments to the proposed rule during the 2021 Legislative Session, 
before it is passed as a permanent rule.   
 
Superintendent Ybarra reiterated Mr. Hill’s comments, and shared that she has received 
support from around the state for the proposed rule as outlined in Attachment 1. Board 
Secretary Liebich shared his support for Attachment 1. Ms. Bent explained that, during 
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the Legislative Education Work Group meeting over the summer, several legislators 
expressed concerns over the methodology outlined in Attachment 1. In consideration of 
this feedback, two options are presented within the attachments, with Attachment 2 
containing the same methodology but retaining the restriction that students must be 
physically present within a school building for reporting purposes. Board President 
Critchfield inquired if funding is currently being determined by attendance reporting and 
Mr. Hill confirmed, and added that the amendment would allow for funding to be 
calculated by enrollment while still allowing for teachers and administrators to gauge 
daily student involvement regardless of the mode of instruction.   
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

15. Proposed Rule - IDAPA 08.02.02 – Educator Certification – Advanced 
Professional Endorsement – Career Technical Educator Certification  
 

BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Clark/Keough): I move to approve pending rule amendments to IDAPA 
08.02.02, as submitted in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, discussed that this item is a proposed 
rule which pertains to amendments passed last year within Senate Bill 1329. The 
amendments outline the specific necessary levels of experience for individuals to 
receive an Occupational Specialist Certificate; the specific criteria can be found within 
the meeting agenda materials. Ms. Bent explained that this item aligns the requirements 
for the Occupational Specialist Certificate to the limits section in Section 33-2205, Idaho 
Code and removes two endorsements that are now maintained in Board Policy IV.E. 
along with the other Career Technical Educator Endorsements and additional technical 
corrections.   
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 

16. Proposed Rule – IDAPA 08.05.01 – Seed Certification – Vacate Chapter  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Clark/Keough): I move to approve proposed rule Docket 08-0591-2001, 
vacating the chapter in its entirety as provided in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was 
taken and the motion carried 
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
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17.  Proposed Omnibus Fee Rule – Docket 08-0000-2000F  
 
BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Clark/Keough): I move to approve the proposed omnibus fee docket 
notice, IDAPA 08-0000-2000F, as provided in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was 
taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting.  
 
Tracie Bent, Chief Planning and Policy Officer, discussed that, at the end of the 2020 
Legislative Session, there was no concurrent resolution that extended rules beyond 
June 30. Ms. Bent explained that the Division of Financial Management requested that 
each agency or board responsible for administrative rules submit one proposed rule that 
covers all fees, and added that this is the same consolidation of rule sections that was 
used for the temporary rule approved by the Board in February. There were no changes 
to the fees or to the rule between the temporary rule and the proposed rule.  
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 
At this time, the Board recessed for 10 minutes, returning at 3:15pm (MST).  
 
INSTRUCTION, RESEARCH AND STUDENT AFFAIRS  
 

1. Board Policy III.E. – Certificates and Degrees – Second Reading 
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the second reading of proposed 
amendments to Board Policy III.E. Certificates and Degrees as submitted in 
Attachment 1.  A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and 
Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting. 
 
Board Member Liebich introduced the item and asked Adrian San Miguel, Director of 
Program Services for the Division of Career Technical Education (CTE), to provide 
background information. Mr. San Miguel discussed that CTE and the Technical College 
Leadership Council identified a need to develop a specialized certificate that would 
recognize specific industry credentials. The proposed certificate would be awarded for 
completion of specific, industry-validated courses that are sequenced for the purpose of 
developing and upgrading skills in an occupation. Mr. San Miguel added that the IRSA 
Committee and the Council on Academic Affairs and Programs have reviewed the 
proposed policy amendments, and that the Board conducted a first reading of the 
proposed policy amendments during the regular June Board Meeting. There were no 
revisions between the first and second reading of this policy.  
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 

2. Board Policy III.Z. – Planning and Delivery of Postsecondary Programs and 
Courses – Second Reading  
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BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Keough): I move to approve the second reading of proposed 
amendments to Board Policy III.Z. Planning and Delivery of Postsecondary 
Education as submitted in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was taken and the motion 
carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting.  
 
Board Member Liebich introduced the item and asked Dr. TJ Bliss, Chief Academic 
Officer, to provide background information. Dr. Bliss discussed that item pertains to a 
minor change to Board Policy III.Z., which outlines the processes and procedures for 
the planning and delivery of statewide and regional programs based on service region 
and statewide program responsibilities. The University of Idaho submitted a notification 
to the Board Office of their intent to change the name of their existing “Renewable 
Materials” program to “Forest and Sustainable Products” in order to make the program 
more marketable and recognizable to prospective students. Dr. Bliss discussed that the 
notification was consistent with the guidelines set forth in Board Policy III.G., and that 
this item is simply to update an amendment has already been approved. 
 
There were no comments or questions from the Board.  
 

3. Boise State University – Master of Public Health  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Liebich/Hill): I move to approve the request by Boise State University to 
offer a Master of Public Health as presented in Attachment 1. A roll call vote was 
taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent from voting. 
 
Dr. Tony Roark, Interim Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs at Boise State 
University, discussed BSU’s proposal to create a new Master of Public Health degree. 
The proposed program is a transition from the current Master of Health Science 
program, and the new program would more accurately represent the content, 
preparation, and industry standard for the credential that is most in-demand. Dr. Roark 
introduced Dr. Zeynep Hansen, Vice Provost for Academic Planning at BSU, and asked 
her to provide additional background information.  
 
Dr. Hansen outlined that the proposed Master of Public Health program would include 
three areas of emphasis: Prevention and Intervention Programming, Systems Analysis 
and Innovation, and Health Management and Leadership. She stated that Idaho State 
University currently offers a Master of Public Health generalist degree, and discussed 
that the two programs will complement each other.  
 
Dr. Roark added that a Memorandum of Understanding was developed between BSU 
and ISU, which includes provisions for course sharing, and discussed that both 
institutions are eager to collaborate. Dr. Laura Woodworth-Ney, Executive Vice 
President and Provost at ISU, echoed Dr. Roark’s comments regarding the 
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Memorandum of Understanding between BSU and ISU and stated that there is great 
potential in the future of the program and for collaboration between the institutions.  
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 

4. Graduate Medical Education Committee Annual Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Todd Kilburn, Chief Financial Officer, introduced Dr. Melissa “Moe” Hagman, Chair of 
the Graduate Medical Education (GME) Committee, and Dr. Ted Epperly, GME 
Coordinator. Mr. Kilburn noted that the full GME annual report is included within the 
meeting agenda materials, and asked Dr. Epperly to provide an overview of the report.  
 
Prior to summarizing the Idaho Ten Year Graduate Medical Education Strategic Plan, 
Dr. Epperly discussed that the GME serves to assist students who have completed 
medical school as they gain post-graduate experience and training through residency. 
Residency lasts a minimum of 3 years and a maximum of 7 years, depending on the 
area of specialty, and is a crucial component of the medical education “pipeline”. Dr. 
Epperly shared that Idaho ranks very low in terms of primary care physicians and 
medical residents per capita, and discussed that the goal of the GME strategic plan is to 
grow the physician workforce in Idaho.  
 
Dr. Epperly stated that the GME strategic plan is entering its third year. During the first 
two years, the GME has grown from nine to twelve programs and has increased the 
number of residents within the program from 134 to 195. This progress has been 
enough to raise Idaho’s rank in the number of primary care physicians per capita and in 
the number of residents per capita. Dr. Epperly discussed that Idaho will benefit from 
general care practitioners, who are able to address needs in different areas for smaller, 
rural communities. He also noted that the twelve GME programs are located in various 
locations across Idaho, and discussed that the intention is for residents to practice 
within 100 miles of the residency program location. He also discussed the benefit of 
location-specific training, as it pertains to rural areas.  
 
To conclude the report, Dr. Epperly provided an overview of the FY2021 GME budget 
and the distribution of GME programs and residents throughout the state. Graphics 
detailing these items can be found within the meeting agenda materials. Dr. Hagman 
echoed Dr. Epperly’s comments, and thanked the Board for their ongoing support.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich thanked Dr. Epperly and Dr. Hagman for his leadership of the 
program. Board President Critchfield echoed Board Secretary Liebich’s comments.  

 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

5. University of Utah Annual Report  
This item was provided in the agenda materials as an information item.  
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Todd Kilburn, Chief Financial Officer, introduced the item and discussed the Idaho has 
an ongoing partnership with the University of Utah to train medical students and 
introduced Dr. Benjamin Chan, Dean of Admissions and Idaho Affairs for the University 
of Utah School of Medicine (UUSOM). Since 1976, the Board has maintained an 
agreement with the UUSOM to reserve a specific number of seats for Idaho residents at 
the in-state tuition and fee rate, with the Board paying annual fees to support Idaho 
resident students enrolled under this agreement. Dr. Chan shared that the UUSOM 
admits 125 students per year, out of over 4,000 applicants, and 10 of those spaces are 
reserved for Idaho students.  
 
Dr. Chan provided a brief outline of the UUSOM program structure, and thanked the 
Board for their ongoing support. The full UUSOM annual report is included within the 
meeting agenda materials.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND HUMAN RESOURCES  

Section II - Finance 
 

1. FY 2022 Budget Requests  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Hill/Clark): I move to approve a FY21 supplemental request and a FY22 
Charter School Commission budget line item request for the Office of the State 
Board of Education, and a FY22 Idaho Public Television budget line item as 
provided in Attachments 1 through 3, and to authorize the Executive Director to 
approve the MCO budget requests for agencies and institutions due to the 
Division of Financial Management and Legislative Services Office on August 28, 
2020. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 7-0. Mrs. Atchley was absent 
from voting.  
 
Todd Kilburn, Chief Financial Officer, outlined that, because of the effects of the COVID-
19 pandemic, Governor Little directed agencies to only submit a Maintenance of Current 
Operations (MCO) budget for FY2022. Additionally, the Division of Financial 
Management (DFM) specified that the total general fund request could not exceed the 
FY2021 ongoing total general funds appropriation for each agency or institution. DFM 
also clarified that if an agency or institution requested line items, replacement capital, 
contract inflation, or any other increase, those increases would need to be offset 
elsewhere in the budget request.  
 
This item sought Board approval for one FY2021 supplemental request and two FY2022 
line item requests. The supplemental request pertains to the transfer of 18 Information 
Technology and Data Management employees from the State Department of Education 
to the Office of the State Board of Education. The FY2022 appropriation for the 
Information Technology and Data Management program did not include funding for one 
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mission-critical contract for a software developer who supports business database 
functions and software, operating platforms, and development policies and procedures, 
and this supplemental request would fund this position by reallocating funds from the 
State Department of Education.  
 
The Office of the State Board of Education also submitted an FY2022 line item request 
for a new financial position within the Idaho Public Charter School Commission office, to 
be funded through new charter school authorizer fees and reallocation of internal 
resources. The second line item request, from Idaho Public Television, requested 
federal spending authority for the final year of a five-year grant. No new general funds 
were requested for this line item.  
 
Mr. Kilburn shared his praise for the institutions for their dedication to maintaining 
function without being able to request new line items. Board Member Hill echoed these 
comments.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 
Board Vice President Scoggin left the meeting at 3:53pm (MST).  
 

2. FY 2022 Capital Budget Requests  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Hill/Keough): I move to approve the capital projects listed in the table in 
Attachment 1 from Boise State University, Idaho State University, University of 
Idaho and Lewis-Clark State College, to submit projects requesting Permanent 
Building Funds to the Permanent Building Fund Advisory Council for the FY2022 
budget cycle. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and 
Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting. 
 
AND  
 
M/S (Hill/Clark): I move to approve the Six-Year Capital Improvement Plans for 
FY2022 through FY2027 for Boise State University, Idaho State University, the 
University of Idaho, and Lewis-Clark State College, as provided in Attachments 2-
5. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and Mr. Scoggin 
were absent from voting.  
 
Board Member Hill introduced the item and asked Todd Kilburn, Chief Financial Officer, 
to provide background information. Mr. Kilburn discussed that this item pertains to the 
institutions’ requests for funding from the Permanent Building Fund Advisory 
Committee. Each year, institutions submit their requests to the Division of Public Works 
(DPW) and to the Board, and the Board is given the opportunity to provide feedback 
before the final request is made to DPW. Each institution has submitted their requests 
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as well as their Six-Year Capital Improvement Plans, which can be found within the 
meeting agenda materials.  
 
Mr. Kilburn noted that Idaho State University has included a request for $5M from the 
Permanent Building Fund for the proposed Idaho Central Credit Union Arena, and 
stated that this item is not included within their initial funding request. Should they 
receive these funds from DPW, they will seek the Board’s approval to amend their plan 
accordingly.  
 
Board Secretary Liebich inquired about Boise State University’s data center upgrade, 
and whether or not construction has begun on the project. Mark Heil, Vice President for 
Finance and Administration at BSU, responded that construction has not yet begun and 
added that the proposed facility will be a modular unit.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

3. Intercollegiate Athletic Reports - NCAA Academic Progress Rate Scores 
This item was included in the agenda materials as an information item.  

 
Board Member Hill introduced the item, noting that a summary and progress rate scores 
for each institution are included within the meeting agenda materials, and asked 
representatives from each of the four-year institutions to provide a brief update for their 
student athletes’ academic progress. He discussed that the Board and the National 
Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) monitor the Academic Progress Rate (APR) for 
in order to ensure successful academic performance and increase graduation rates 
among student athletes.  
 
Dr. Marlene Tromp, Boise State University President, proudly shared that BSU student 
athletes, as a whole, have improved by 1 point over the previous year. BSU’s football 
team had the highest APR score in the Mountain West conference, 5 programs had 
perfect multi-year scores, and 10 programs had perfect single-year scores.  
 
Kevin Satterlee, Idaho State University President, shared that 3 of ISU’s athletics 
programs achieved perfect scores and that ISU is seeing general APR increases across 
the Board.  
 
Terry Gawlik, University of Idaho Director of Athletics, shared that eight out of UI’s 14 
sports programs posted a perfect APR of 1,000, and added that UI is seeing 
improvements for the men’s basketball and football programs.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

4. Boise State University - Micron Technology – Boise River Side Channel 
Construction and Donation  
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BOARD ACTION  
M/S (Hill/Liebich): I move to approve Boise State University’s request to accept 
the in-kind donation and grant Micron Technology permission to construct, at 
Micron’s expense, a side channel on the Boise River at the Diane Moore Nature 
Center – Idaho Bird Observatory, to be donated to Boise State University at the 
conclusion of the project, and to execute any necessary transactional documents 
for such purpose. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley 
and Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting.  
 
Board Member Hill introduced the item and asked Mark Heil, Vice President for Finance 
and Administration at Boise State University, and Matt Wilde, General Counsel at BSU, 
to provide background information. Mr. Wilde discussed a partnership between BSU 
and Micron, and a proposed side channel project on the Boise River at the Diane Moore 
Nature Center – Idaho Bird Observatory that would be constructed by Micron and 
donated to BSU upon completion. The value of the in-kind donation will depend on the 
final design and value.  
 
Linda Somerville, Vice President of Technology Strategy and Operations at Micron, 
discussed the purpose of the project, which reflects Micron’s commitment to supporting 
educational partners and STEM programs. The side channel will be built on landed 
owned by BSU and property owned by the Idaho Transportation Department, and 
managed by BSU. Micron Technology will be responsible for designing, permitting, and 
constructing the side channel, and the anticipated construction will begin between in 
2021. The project is intended to improve the water quality, reduce water temperature, 
recharge ground water, and provide flood mitigation. The project is still contingent upon 
approval from the Permanent Building Fund Advisory Council and on Micron obtaining 
formal approval from the Idaho Transportation Department.  
 
Todd Kilburn, Chief Financial Officer, added that this item was brought before the Board 
because Board Policy V.E. requires Board approval for acceptance of donations. Board 
President Critchfield requested that the Board receive an update on the project at a 
future meeting once construction begins.  
 
There were no additional questions or comments from the Board.  
 

5. Idaho State University - Alumni Center Bidding and Construction Project 
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Hill/Clark): I move to approve the request by Idaho State University to 
implement the bidding and construction phases of the capital project to design 
and construct the proposed Idaho Central Credit Union Bengal Alumni Center, as 
described in Attachments 1 and 2, and to authorize the Vice President for Finance 
and Administration to execute all necessary and requisite consulting contracts to 
bid, award, and complete the construction phase of the project for an amount not 
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to exceed $9,200,000. A roll call vote was taken and the motion carried 6-0. Mrs. 
Atchley and Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting.  
 
Kevin Satterlee, Idaho State University President, stated that ISU is seeking Board 
approval to implement the bidding and construction phases for the proposed Idaho 
Central Credit Union Bengal Alumni Center. He added that background information 
about the project can be found within the meeting agenda materials.  
 
There were no questions or comments from the Board.  
 
There being no further business, a motion to adjourn was entertained.  
 
BOARD ACTION 
M/S (Hill/Keough): I move to adjourn the meeting at 4:17pm (MST). The motion 
carried 6-0. Mrs. Atchley and Mr. Scoggin were absent from voting.  
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